

education & training

Psychiatric Bulletin (2001), 25, 234-236

PETER L. CORNWALL AND ALI DOUBTFIRE

The use of the Royal College of Psychiatrists' trainee's log book: a cross-sectional survey of trainees and trainers

AIMS AND METHOD

The use of the Royal College of Psychiatrists' trainee's log book was evaluated by a cross-sectional survey of psychiatric trainees and their consultant trainers.

RESULTS

One-quarter of trainees had not

of mutual commitment to using the log book, with fewer than 45% of trainees believing their trainers were committed to its use. There had been little use of the log book beyond the setting of educational objectives. However, concern that trainees

received a log book. There was a lack

would be against using the log book for formative assessment was not observed.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

More work needs to be done by the College to promote the use of the log book to both trainees and trainers.

Log books are increasingly being used in specialist training in the UK as an assessment tool and in 1998 the Royal College of Psychiatrists introduced a 'personal training file' for use in preparation for taking the MRCPsych examination (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1997a). The log book is a trainee-owned document consisting of a record of formal training experiences, rather than a list of cases seen. During its development, concern was expressed by trainees that the log book should not be used as a means of summative assessment and so use of the log book has not been made compulsory (Sullivan et al, 1997). A pilot study in four UK training centres undertaken prior to the introduction of the log book showed that trainers (80%) were more likely than trainees (68%) to consider the log book useful (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1996). However, previous research has demonstrated that log books will not work unless they are easy to use and there is a two-way commitment by both trainee and trainer (Cole & Scott, 1991; Paice et al, 1997). We used a cross-sectional survey to determine whether there were differences between trainees and trainers in their opinions and use of the log book.

The study

We sent a confidential postal questionnaire to all psychiatric trainees in general professional training (n=79) and their consultant trainers (n=81) in the Northern region of England. This covered five feeder schemes for pre-MRCPsych Part I trainees and the regional unified scheme for post-Part I senior house officers. One hospital with up to six psychiatric trainees had to be excluded

because of lack of necessary information. Repeat questionnaires were sent out after 6 weeks to nonresponders. Those subjects who had received the log book were asked whether they were committed to using it and whether their trainee/trainer was committed (on a scale of 1, not at all, to 4, completely). We then asked if they thought that the log book was useful and usable (on a scale of 1, no good to 4, excellent), replicating the questions from the College pilot study (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1996). Scores of 1-2 and 3-4 were combined to produce 2×2 tables (i.e. committed v. not committed; useful v. not useful). Yes/no questions were asked on the log book's actual use and subjects' views on the proposed use of the log book in the four areas outlined in guidance from the Royal College of Psychiatrists (1997b). The four areas are in: setting educational objectives; weekly supervision with the consultant; appraisal meetings with the local college tutor; and discussion about progress on the rotation with the scheme organiser. Proportions were compared with Chisquared (χ^2) and Fisher's exact test.

Findings

Responses were received from 64 (81%) trainees and 56 (69%) trainers (χ^2 =3.01, P=0.08). Forty-nine (77%) trainees and 37 (66%) trainers reported that the trainee had received the log book (χ^2 =1.62, P=0.20). There were no significant differences in the proportions of trainees receiving the log book according to their stage of training (see Table 1)

Table 2 shows the differences in trainee and trainer responses to the questionnaire. Trainers believed they

Table 1. Questionnaire responses of trainees						
	Responders <i>n</i>	Log book received n (%)				
Year of training						
1	21	15 (71)				
2	25	22 (88)				
3	8	7 (88)				
4	9	5 (57)				
Exam status						
none	38	30 (79)				
Part I	22	18 (82)				
Part II	4	1 (25)				

were more committed to using the log book than their trainees were (26/35 v. 16/33, χ^2 =4.78, P=0.03), but there was a major discrepancy between the views of trainees and trainers about trainer commitment. More trainers than trainees found the log book useful and usable, replicating the findings of the pilot study (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1996). The results showed moderate use in objective setting, but little use elsewhere. However, there was strong agreement that the log book should be used in three of the four areas.

Paired data were available in 44 cases where both the trainee and his or her own consultant trainer returned questionnaires. Curiously, more trainees (n=32) than trainers (n=30) reported that the trainee had received the log book. The paired data showed identical significant findings to those reported above and so are not reported in detail.

There were some differences in the responses of trainees and trainers according to their level of experience. Trainees who had passed at least MRCPsych Part I were significantly less likely to report their trainer to be committed to using the log book (4/19 v. 17/30, χ^2 =6.03, P=0.01). Conversely, experienced trainers (more than 5 years as a consultant) were significantly more likely to report their trainee to be committed to using the log book (14/26 v. 2/10, χ^2 =5.25, P=0.02).

Discussion

Log books have never been very popular among psychiatric trainees (Sheldon & Cornwall, 1998). However, they have been proposed as a method of recording the progress of specialist training in the UK and for psychiatric training throughout Europe (Department of Health, 1996; Union Européenne des Médecins Spécialistes, 1996). This is the first evaluation of the trainee's log book covering all psychiatric trainees and their trainers throughout a deanery. The high response rate from trainees and the replication of the results of the pilot study suggest that the findings can be generalised to the UK as a whole. The fact that nearly one-quarter of trainees had not received a log book, including many trainees who had recently commenced training, is of concern.

Trainees reported that fewer than 45% of their consultant trainers were committed to using the log book. Given the lack of two-way commitment it is unsurprising that the log book was not being used to any great extent. However, there was a high level of agreement that it should be used in setting educational objectives and in trainee appraisal. Concerns by trainees about the log book being used as a tool of assessment have not been borne out; indeed 90% of trainees agree that it should be used in discussion about progress through the training scheme. The uncertainty about using the log book in supervision reflects a lack of understanding of, training in and good practice of educational supervision (Cottrell, 1999; Sembhi & Livingston, 2000).

Currently the responsibility for using the log book remains with the trainee, although it is acknowledged that trainees will not be motivated to use the document if neither consultants nor tutors ever ask to see it (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1997b). For new trainees in particular, there needs to be more guidance on how the log book can promote a quality training experience. Two years after its introduction, there are still significant numbers of trainees and trainers who remain unfamiliar with its use, its purpose and even its existence. More

	Trainee response n (%)	Trainer response n (%)	Difference (95% CI)	χ^2	Р
Trainee committed	25 (51)	16 (48)	4 (–25 to 20)	0.05	0.82
Trainer committed	21 (43)	26 (74)	31 (11 to 51)	8.18	0.004
Log book useful	31 (63)	29 (88)	25 (7 to 42)	6.09	0.01
Log book usable	30 (63)	26 (84)	21 (3 to 40)	4.17	0.04
Actual use					
Objective setting	29 (59)	21 (62)	3 (-19 to 24)	0.06	0.81
Supervision	11 (22)	7 (21)	-2 (-20 to 16)	0.04	0.84
Appraisal	12 (24)	15 (47)	22 (1 to 43)	4.37	0.04
Progress	6 (12)	5 (16)	3 (-12 to 19)	*	0.75
Proposed use					
Objective setting	44 (92)	34 (97)	5 (-4 to 15)	*	0.39
Supervision	31 (65)	21 (66)	1 (-20 to 22)	0.01	0.92
Appraisal	44 (92)	32 (91)	0 (-12 to 12)	*	1.00
Progress	43 (90)	30 (94)	4 (-8 to 16)	*	0.70

education & training



work needs to be done by the College to promote the log book to both trainees and trainers if it is to serve the purpose that was intended.

References

COLE, A. J. & SCOTT, J. (1991) A study of the use of log books in the training of psychiatrists. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **15**, 214–216.

COTTRELL, D. (1999) Supervision. Advances in PsychiatricTreatment, **5**, 83–88.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (1996) A Guide to Specialist RegistrarTraining. London: Department of Health.

PAICE, E., MOSS, F., WEST, G., et al (1997) Association of use of log book and experience as a pre-registration house officer: interview survey. *British Medical Journal*, **314**, 213–216.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (1996) Final Report of the Log Book Working Party. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

— (1997a) Personal Training File (Trainee's Log Book). London: Royal College of Psychiatrists. — (1997b) Organising Tutors' Induction Pack for the Personal Training File (Trainee's Log Book). London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

SEMBHI, S. & LIVINGSTON, G. (2000) What trainees and trainers think about supervision. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **24**, 376–379.

SHELDON, L. A. & CORNWALL, P. L. (1998) Symposium: training in general psychiatry and child and adolescent psychiatry. *European Psychiatry*, **13**, 379–380.

SULLIVAN, G., CORNWALL, P. L., CORMAC, I., et al (1997) The Collegiate Trainees' Committee position on the use of logbooks in training. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **21**, 278–279.

UNION EUROPÉENNE DES MÉDECINS SPÉCIALISTES (1996) Charter on Training of Medical Specialists in the EU. Requirements for the Specialty Psychiatry. Brussels: UEMS.

*Peter Cornwall University Department of Psychiatry, Royal Victoria Infirmary, Queen Victoria Road, Newcastle-upon-Tyne NE1 4LP; tel: 0191 232 5131; fax: 0191 227 5108; e-mail: p.l.cornwall@ncl.ac.uk, Ali Doubtfire Longbenton Community Mental Health Service, Ashton House, Greyfriars Lane, Longbenton, Newcastle-upon-Tyne NE12 8SS